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CHAIR MOLINA:
. . .(gavel). . .
The Committee of the Whole meeting for
Thursday, August...excuse me, October 28 . . . (laughter). . . 2010-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --will now come to order. It's ten minutes after the hour of 9 o'clock.
Thank you to all Members who are here this morning. We have barely...five Members
here. Members Baisa in attendance, Member -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning.
CHAIR MOLINA: --Kaho' ohalahala. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Morning.
CHAIR MOLINA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: And yours truly, Committee Chair Molina. Excused this morning is
Members Mateo, Johnson, Nishiki, and Pontanilla. We have three, excuse me, four items
on our agenda, Members, but before we do that, Chair would like to recognize
Committee Staff. We have Committee Secretary Camille Sakamoto and Committee
Analyst Kirstin Hamman. And we also have from the Corporation Counsel's Office, we
have Ms. Lutey, and also Mr. Rost, and also Mr. Teshima that, joining us here today. But
before we proceed with our business on the agenda, we do have a number of testifiers this
morning. The Chair would like to go over a few ground rules with you before we begin
public testimony. Chair would like to remind you that you will have three minutes to
testify with a minute to conclude. Please state your full name and any organization that
you may be representing. And by all means please turn off all noise-making devices, that
includes cell phones and, and the like so as not to disrupt our proceedings this morning.
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So with that being said, let us start with public testimony. The first person I'd like to call
up will be Joseph Hommel, to be followed by Cliff Ryden.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. HOMMEL: . . .Hello, Council Members. My name is Joseph Hommel . . .(adjusts mic). . .
Do that. Okay. Thank you for giving me the honor of speaking today on proposed
Resolution No. 10-17, affecting small wind energy systems. We are grateful for the
Chair's work on this and the, the, the general work of the Council on this issue. This is
important. I offer these comments today in my official capacity as Chief Operating
Officer of AREA Systems, which is a new company that is currently in advanced stages
of development and manufacture of a small wind energy system. I'm, I...also my
background is I've been an entrepreneur for about 25 years. I'm currently also Chief
Operating Officer with a small, but significant Maui County business, Maui Office
Machines and Furnishings. And prior to that, I spent about 17 years as director of a legal
services corporation engaged in public utility advocacy on behalf of consumers, and also
as a legal and policy expert throughout the western United States. . .testifying before and
recommending policy for various state regulatory commissions. I wanna go over some of
the specific provisions of this proposed resolution [sic]. In general, we're in agreement
with the intent, standards, and processes dictated by this resolution [sic], but we're
concerned that. . .that certain provisions construct potentially negative incentives
affecting efficiency, the proper standards that are overly vague, it imposes possible
restrictions on entrepreneurial innovation, and engages in really unnecessary industrial
policymaking that I really don't think you have the authority to, to dictate. And, and
really. . .what that does is it harms opportunities for market-determined, you know, better
solutions for consumers. Specifically with respect to Section 19.67.020, Subsection B,
we're in agreement that--and generally I think the theme of my comments would be that
this resolution [sic] is clearly constructed around tower-mounted systems, tower-mounted
small wind energy systems. And the language of it would preclude structure-mounted
systems, in other words, systems, small wind- -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. HOMMEL: ---to-energy systems. . .I'm sorry?
CHAIR MOLINA: You have a minute to conclude.
MR. HOMMEL: Okay. That are. . .attached to a commercial or residential structure. And. . .so
in general what we need to do is to amend these, these...this resolution [sic] to
incorporate structure-mounted systems. Other...again, you know, my testimony, I think,
lays out all of this in detail. I'm particularly concerned . . .(laughter). . . about the
five-year warranty provision. That, to me, is just over-the-top industrial policymaking.
And I guess what I'd say about that is I'd like three-year warranty on my next toaster so,
I mean if we're going to go down that route. But in general, thank you for the
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opportunity to speak, and I'd be happy to discuss my comments in detail at the
appropriate time. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Hommel Committee Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you for your-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Oh, excuse me. I'm sorry, Mr. Hommel Mr. Kaho`ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Mr. Hommel, I haven't had a chance to
go through all of your, your written testimony that, that you provided, and I know you've
had a chance to talk about just the structure-mounted versus tower-mounted. And. . .can
you elaborate a little bit more on the other proposed sections that you have?
MR. HOMMEL: Sure. . . . (laughter). . . I didn't realize three minutes was gonna go by that
quickly. It's been a while.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Yeah.
MR. HOMMEL: Basically, again. . .in general, we think that applying the Special Use Permit
process is potentially over-, you know, burdensome for structure-mounted systems. We
can see how you might want to do that with the respect to tower-mounted systems.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. HOMMEL: But in general my message is, you know, we need to have standards here and a
process that really lets a thousand flowers bloom. And, you know, we can't preclude
design, innovation, developments that for this very nascent industry that could really
drive this industry forward and create a lot of benefits for the people of Maui County.
Secondly, you know, I think that. . .one of the areas that I think you're really potentially
going down the wrong path on is this business of you can't sell power back to the utility
unless you've demonstrated that you're using the existing small wind energy system for
51 percent of your own generation. Given the Public Utility Commission's recent orders
on feed-in tariffs, it's very clear that they want to reserve that. . .the issue of acquisition
of power, of renewable power to themselves. I think that you're potentially setting
yourself up for preemption. I was involved in many state telecommunications and
FCC-based regulatory proceedings affecting telecommunications, and I've seen states
and the FCC preempt local government on regulation. And, you know, I think you're
potentially setting yourself up for that right now. But...and then finally. . .you know, I
think that. . .Section 19.67.040(3)(c) simply needs to be rewritten. It doesn't make sense
as it is. If what...you know, a small wind energy system can't really be expected to
reduce onsite consumption of electricity--given that its purpose is to generate electricity.
So, you know, let's take another look at that. But, but. . .because, again, if what you
mean is that an applicant needs to demonstrate that they're using their system for 51
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percent prior to applying for selling power to the grid, then you come back to the
potential preemption and other problems. The other thing about that standard is that I
think that it could provide some perverse incentives for someone who wants to pursue
other conservation and energy efficiency measures. You know, because you might not
wanna, you might wanna use up your small wind energy system for 51 percent of your
power, but you could do other things to really reduce your consumption, and you may
have a negative incentive in that regard. So. . .but, but again I think the, really the
overarching problem with this resolution [sic] that has to be addressed is that the
language of it would effectively preclude structure-mounted systems. And, and that just
cannot stand. This...we're, you know, barely dipping our toe into the water in terms of
small wind energy technology and the entrepreneurial innovation that we're certainly
going to see in that area. And not, let's not kill the baby from the outset here.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Well, I, I appreciate you trying to
elaborate on, on some of the other items, but, you know, I think it is the, the will of this
Council to look at renewables. And I thank the Chair for, for taking this particular item
and introducing it so that we can take a look at what this County should be anticipating in
terms of renewables. And I appreciate your, your comments. And we will be
deliberating on this when we get to the item itself.
MR. HOMMEL: Thank you. And, and overall, you know, small wind energy
producers. . .people offering systems. . .really, we should really be confined to the same
requirements that solar photovoltaic, the solar photovoltaic manufacturers and product
people are, are faced with. It's really no different, and that's really the...should form the
guidelines of what we're doing here.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hommel Hang on, Mr. Hommel We have another
question for you. Mr. Hommel, hang on. We have a question for you from another
Member. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Hommel Thank you for being here, and
thank you for your testimony, very well written and easy to follow.
MR. HOMMEL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just kind of have a couple of follow-up questions. You
mentioned and I know you were being just light about the idea of a guarantee or a
warranty, and you said five years was kind of ridiculous. Did you have an idea that
maybe no warranty at all or did you have another time?
MR. HOMMEL: Well, I'm glad you asked that question, and again, I mentioned that I'm also
owner and Chief Operating Officer with Maui Office Machines and Furnishings here in
Wailuku. And we offer large copier/scanner/printer systems that are very expensive.
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These machines can cost up to $20,000 or more. And what we do is, the manufacturer's
warranty on the equipment--it's not manufactured by us, we receive it. In most cases-and this is true throughout the industry--90 days, 90-day warranty. But what we do is we
offer our customers--and, and 971/2 percent of our customers take it--an extended service
plan. "Total maintenance" is what we call it, and it's a good value proposition for the, for
the customer, because they also receive supplies. All they do is run the machine -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
MR. HOMMEL: --and if the thing fails, if there's a malfunction with it that we can't fix in about
four hours, we're really obligated to come in and, and provide them a loaner until we can
take that machine out and get it fixed. . .to take it out completely and give them a brand
new machine And we do that. I mean, we've done that on occasion. Luckily, the
equipment we provide is very, very solid, and we don't run into that that much. But
again the, the...we're offering a. . .a benefit here that really gives the customer what they
need--which is to run their business and not worry about that imaging equipment sitting
over there . . . (laughter). . . And they all love it, and they get the supplies and everything
included. So that's the kind of, of...rather than just stamping and you've got to have a
five-year warranty here, you know, let the market work on this. Because we've provided,
I mean the manufacturer is offering 90 days. In most our cases, our service plans, I mean
they're individually. . .a year at each, for each contract, but we, we have them for five
years and, and even beyond.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for the explanation. One other thing that
intrigues me in your testimony. . .I think, and it kind of is, to me, very important--and
that's the issue of the regulatory authority -MR. HOMMEL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and who has that regulatory authority. And is it the PUC, and
are we then kind of messing where we shouldn't be? Comments?
MR. HOMMEL: Well, I think you are. I think that the Commission's orders, again, in the fee
and tariff docket, it, the order that was just issued last week providing for renewable
energy systems, people that have those systems selling power back into the grid--all of
that is very much controlled by the PUC currently, and I think they're going to be very
jealous about guarding their jurisdiction in that area. When you start setting up rules for
how and when a consumer can sell excess renewable power into the grid, I think you're
colliding directly with their authority and jurisdiction and, and potentially looking for
trouble in that regard. And again I know, I've had experience in this respect with, with
telecommunications. I was involved with the breakup of AT&T and deregulation of the
telecommunications industry--and we all know what a success that's been.
. . .(chuckles). . . But the...I've got my cell phone off here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(Laughs). . .
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MR. HOMMEL: But the, the...you know the, you, you very much get into that, and, and
regulatory authorities do not like people sort of eating away at their power.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. I understand what you're trying to tell us, and I think it's
a very important point. And I'll follow up with Corp. Counsel when we get there.
MR. HOMMEL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Members, any other questions? Seeing none,
thank you for your testimony, Mr. Hommel The Chair certainly appreciates the
comments from the industry perspective. Next to testify, we have Cliff Ryden, and he'll
be followed by Leo Caires.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Ryden approached the podium.

MR. RYDEN: . . . Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Morning.
MR. RYDEN: Thank you for your time. I'm here to give a perspective on another type. They,
they were just kind of talking about more of a vertical access, something that would be a
smaller scale on your roof. This, the product we offer...first of all, my company is Blue
Pacific Energy, and we're authorized dealers for the Southwest Windpower Skystream
unit. Southwest Windpower is the largest small wind manufacturer in the world, they
have thousands of units out, they've been in business for 22 years.
. . . I know at this point we're just kind of looking at Residential zoning, but I also kind of
wanna speak to, you know, down the road, we're gonna probably be looking at the
Business zoning as well. I guess first of all, I'd just like to say just a little background on
kind of what we're looking at. The, the whole point of this is to generate electricity to
offset our. . .oil use. An interesting statistic that I got from the. . .Hawaii Energy, which
is the people that are trying to work on the conversation side of this, 40 billion barrels of
oil a year flow into Hawaii for our uses. To put that in some kind of perspective, they
actually calculated it would fill up Diamond Head. That's, that's the quantity of oil we're
talking about in one year. We, we currently use half the oil burned in the United States
for electricity, half of it burned is used in Hawaii, over half. So we're using a lot of oil
here. So to get back to what we're talking about here, here's an opportunity for us to
offset some of that. The, the thing that's really important with the small wind is you need
to have a wind resource to make it work. And to get to that wind resource, there, there's
different ways to do it. The best way is to get up to some clean air. So kind of what our
company is really looking at is being able to get turbines up to a level where we're
actually getting some clean air and can generate some real electricity. Southwest
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Windpower actually discontinued their 33-foot tower--which was their shortest tower-recently, because a lot of owners across the United States, having a turbine on a 33-foot
tower is not generating as much as they'd hoped they'd be generating. So 45 foot is their
shortest tower right now. So I know one thing you're looking at is a 50-foot length or
height restriction. I would ask you to move it up to 55, which would allow us to use a
45-foot tower. . .which is the shortest thing that the largest wind company. . .small wind
company is allowing right now. As far as the setback, one, one-foot height for one-foot
distance. I'm not sure what that's based on. I think it. . .traditionally it's been kind of a
fall zone, so in case the wind turbine falls over. I would just kind of ask why we need a
fall zone. These things are engineered with the same engineering we use, we use for our
buildings, our bridges, our cell towers, our power lines. And we don't seem so concerned
about those things falling over all the time. So I'm not sure why we're so concerned
about the wind turbines falling over. So that's just something to think about. No lights
on them...
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. RYDEN: Thank you. No lights on them? One application I've seen--not in Residential,
but in Business zoning, is places such as like Wal-Mart with hang lights, they basically
replaced their light poles with wind turbines and then hang the lights below them. So
that's just kind of a neat application that, that wouldn't change the look of what we're
already doing. Specifically on some of the verbiage here, rotor safety, you know, we
make or that is made by our manufacturer is actually designed at the National
Renewable Energy Lab. They're the. . .probably the foremost wind turbine brains in the,
in the country. They have a. . .the shutoff--what I'm referring to is the manual and
automatic shutoff controls. We have just electrical shutoff control. So if we can, maybe,
eliminate the manual part of that--that's traditionally kind of how it's done, you always
have some kind of manual break. Now we've gone to electronics, so maybe just address
that. And then the last thing would just be a licensed engineer must certify it. Maybe just
clarify that a little bit. All of the larger manufacturers are going to have, have it certified
by a, by a. . .engineer, many of them, obviously. Do we have to have a local one or, or
can the manufacturer--they've gone through that process, they've had things engineered-do we need to redo it with a local engineer? Which actually right now we have to have it
wet-stamped by a local engineer which--basically, I'm taking plans from the
manufacturer who spent the money do it, and then I'm asking my customer to have it
redone again. So that's something, another little point. So that, that's all I really have to
say. I'm just trying to. . .be here to, as a resource. So thank you very much. Any
questions?
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Ryden. Committee Members,
questions for the testifier? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Just one quick question, and you didn't address it. So I
hear it out in the public, so I thought I'd ask. Is there any problem with noise? I've heard
people say these things are noisy.
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MR. RYDEN: The wind turbines are a lot like cars. There's noisy cars and there's quiet cars.
And if you have one that's designed properly, it should be quiet. But, but there's, there's
different kinds. So I think it's good that you guys have a 60 decibel at the property line.
One thing you might want to add to that is at what wind speed, because yesterday it
would have been -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter). . . Yes.
MR. RYDEN: --hitting 60. But, so were the trees. So, so a lot of it is these things can be, can
be. . .perceived as being noisy, especially if they don't have speed control on them. So if
they're allowed to wind up like the little ones used to be, then, then they can be quite
noisy. Most of the newer units will have some sort of mechanism that controls the RPM
speed, which generates a lot of the noise.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay-MR. RYDEN: So-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. You know a lot of people are very
sensitive to noise -MR. RYDEN: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and we don't want this all over the place making noise.
MR. RYDEN: No, of course not.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MR. RYDEN: Especially in residential.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you. Cliff, just a further
explanation then. You're saying that at the increased wind speed, then the, the noise
level is increased as well?
MR. RYDEN: Uh-huh. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: So you're asking us that we should consider
looking at the decibel and wind speed as, as part of... so in other words, as the speed of
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the wind increases and the, the noise does increase, then there should be an opportunity to
shut that down? Is that what you're...help me understand what that . . .
MR. RYDEN: I-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: . . . what you're explaining for us to consider.
MR. RYDEN: I, you know, I, I think what you have is fine. I would just have some kind of
clarification. You, you say 60 decibels at the property line. At what, at what wind
speed? If you're...it's blowing two miles an hour, I guarantee you it's not going to be
60 decibels.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Right.
MR. RYDEN: If it's blowing 25 and. . .it's not getting. . .our unit wouldn't be there, our unit
would never be there. But. . .a better way...the, the way these things work is you have
your ambient noise, right. As the winds get windier, all of a sudden you have a lot of
rustling through the trees and whatnot. So generally the way they actually measure these
is it's in relationship to your ambient noise. And generally they're only like, you know,
four or five decibels above the ambient noise of the background--is, is how the better
units are done. So...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. I just need to understand, so when we get
to that kind of specifics that we have -MR. RYDEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --some understanding.
MR. RYDEN: I mean what, what's really probably going to happen is if you have complaints
about it, then you deal with it. I mean that's probably how it's gonna go . . . (laughter).. .
in reality.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. RYDEN: But...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: And then just clarify for me when you said. . .the
redundancy of the certification by an electrical engineer--so just help me to understand
real clearly what, what you're saying.
MR. RYDEN: The...well, well currently, for like a building permit, you have to have your plans
stamped. Your plans come from the manufacturer stamped, essentially, but not by a local
engineer. Right? 'Cause when they, when they design their unit, they'll, they'll...the
foundation's are usually what we're talking about. So having, having to take those
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stamped plans to a local engineer and have them reengineer it and stamp it is, is kind of a
redundancy.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. RYDEN: And this, this is on the smaller units. On the larger units, yeah, we, we should
defmitely go through the process and, and make sure, because you have a lot of soil
conditions and whatnot you need to look at. But the smaller units are all designed around
the worst-case soil conditions. You know, they basically just say worst-case soil
conditions, this is how we're gonna design it. So a lot of the units are overdesigned, but
that's a safety factor. And that, I'm fine with that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Okay. I understand. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --Member Kaho' ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. I was curious, too, you, you were
saying that we have a one-foot setback, but yet, you know, around the country they have
fall zones or you mentioned something about the fall zone.
MR. RYDEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and obviously the concern when these are
built, especially around other properties. So I'm interested to understand what is the
standard, as far as the industry, with this fall zones? Is there a standard that, that is
accepted or there's really nothing, it's just kind of . .out there?
MR. RYDEN: The, the setbacks are governed by different -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Entities.
MR. RYDEN: --entities and zoning entities -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RYDEN: --so there is no, there is no standard --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right.
MR. RYDEN: --within the industry. I guess my point was just that, you know, why is this
applied to a wind turbine, but it's not applied to the flagpole that's out front here, you
know, I mean . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay.
MR. RYDEN: Yeah. It's just it, it doesn't make a lot of sense. And the engineering is for there
to be something that's up there catching wind and moving around, so it's not like -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. RYDEN: --yeah, there's a moving part, well, but that's engineered. The, the, the place
where this is going to be a big concern--in the Residential, it's, it's going to shut down a
lot of installations because if you have a 50-foot tower and you move it 50 feet from all
the property lines. . .usually there's a house there, right. So there's gonna be an affect
there. Now whether these things, you know, our particular unit should be in a small
residential, I don't think it should anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. RYDEN: So where it's really gonna affect us is when we get to the business and all of a
sudden you have a business that generally has a building, has a parking lot. If you have
that setback, there's just not going to be any kind of ability to put units up for, for
businesses. And I think the zoning for businesses is appropriate. I, I think, you know,
we, we have usually our lights in front in the parking lot and everything -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. RYDEN: --and I, and I think the, the wind turbines...and generally there's a lot of road
noise anyway, so I think it would be very appropriate there. So that, that's, our biggest
concern, I think, would just be for, for the commercial zonings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. I appreciate that clarification.
MR. RYDEN: You're welcome.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Ryden, just, you know, you made an
interesting point earlier about the ambient noise, 'cause the subject of noise was brought
up by Member Baisa. But the realities are though, wind makes noise no matter what-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MR. RYDEN: Uh-huh.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah? And so the question is how much of that noise caused by the wind
would drown out the sound of a portable system? And, you know, I've, I've seen one
system demonstrated with maybe 15, 20 miles an hour wind. You could barely hear it-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: --unless I was actually told. So I think that's a good point, 'cause, you
know, wind will make noise not only with, you know, the rustling of the trees but any
items that are not secured, flagpoles.
MR. RYDEN: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: So, you know, people are going to complain about-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: --noise then they better complain about the rustling of the trees noise and
whatnot. So with the new technology involved now, you have a lot of these things that
kind be put on like a "whisper mode", if you will, if that's an appropriate term?
MR. RYDEN: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MR. RYDEN: Yeah. I don't know about a "whisper mode". But, yeah, most of them are
designed with...that's a main concern, so people are really designing units that are quiet.
And you will see a big...or not "big difference". I've seen a difference in, you know, if
you site it close to any kind of trees or whatnot, the trees make quite a bit of noise. If you
site in the plains where you've got a grassy field, you're going to notice it a little bit
more.
CHAIR MOLINA: Sure.
MR. RYDEN: So, yeah, the background noise will drown out most of the noise -CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MR. RYDEN: --and they are, they are pretty quiet.
CHAIR MOLINA: That's good to know. Okay. Thank you. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: One, one last question. If we're gonna be putting these kinds of
things up in residential areas--very interesting to the residents, of course, is--can you give
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us a price range of something like this for a home? And also are there any tax credits,
rebates that come with it?
MR. RYDEN: Yeah, absolutely. For residential, the tax credits are 30 percent Federal and
20 percent State, with a cap of a hundred...or $1,500. So for instance on a $20,000
install--which is generally where they, they start at least for the type of tower-mounted
structure that we do--it, it's...for $20,000 install, it's, it's roughly you're paying about
$13,000. So your, your payback is, you know, seven years or so, it depends on your wind
resource, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And with this kind of a system, pretty much your electric bill
disappears?
MR. RYDEN: The, it's-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Except for their minimum charge, of course.
MR. RYDEN: Again this really depends on your wind resource, you know. If you have, if
you're living in Maalaea, yeah, probably so. If you're, you know, in Haiku or
something, then probably...what we say is usually between 50 and 80 percent. The, the
average electrical use in Maui County is about 600 kilowatt hours a month. These units
in 12 mile-an-hour average wind speed--if you're actually realizing that--is about 400
kilowatt hours a month.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So a nice reduction.
MR. RYDEN: Yeah. Oh, yeah, definitely. And, and it makes a difference. You know and they,
they pay themselves off in, you know, seven years. So, you know, you have 13 years of
free energy, so to speak, with a 20-year design life, which is what it's designed for. So...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. RYDEN: You're welcome.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Ryden, appreciate your testimony and
your comments.
MR. RYDEN: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Next to testify, we have Leo Caires, to be followed by Fred Brown.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Caires approached the podium.

MR. CAIRES: . . . Good morning, Committee Members. Good morning. Thank you for taking
a look at this small wind energy resolution [sic]. Thank you to Chair Molina for bringing
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this forth, a very important matter for Hawaii. My name is Leo Caires. I own a company
called Maui Energy Company. I'm also a partner in an energy development company
called Gen-X Energy. I've really focused on the small wind industry. I've really seen
how this has evolved for Hawaii. As policy has evolved, you know, certainly, you know,
there are starting to be more entrepreneurs entering this field--and that's a great direction
that we're heading in. And I think this resolution [sic], for the most part, generally sets a
stage that at least we can continue a discussion and collaboration on what would best fit
Maui County's needs. I wanted to talk about five points really quickly. . .with my limited
time. My first focus was on a couple of sections. 19.67.020 talks about...you know, I
feel that revision should probably, may not be appropriate for this resolution [sic],
because as someone had mentioned before, the PUC has approved the docket to enable
owners or enterprises to essentially develop their own energy onsite and export that
energy to the grid. So the intent of that is for the utilities to look towards the greater
community to help reduce some of the fossil fuel consumption as it relates to generating
power for Maui. You know, I think that section would, you know, may discourage small
business development in this industry. It also would. . .reduce, you know, some of these
choices out there. This 51 percent requirement, I think that may be something that should
be removed, you know, because for instance, every site may have variable loads. . .and
sometimes they may actually have to encourage greater energy consumption onsite.
Because if you get a turbine and you're at 20 percent, you know, you may have to
increase your consumption to, to meet that requirement before you can export. So that's
something I would look at. The other one would be Section 19.67.040(3)(b). . .1 think
that one should be removed. The reason. . .it regards to warranties, same thing earlier. I
don't know if that's the place for this resolution to mandate five-year warranties on a
consumer. It's similar to, you know, us mandating warranties on an appliance or your
vehicle to drive on the County roads. It also may deter those who may wanna buy a used
turbine and, for their own use and, you know, making it...not making it equally
affordable for most consumers in the County. Um .. .
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. CAIRES: Okay. I'm almost done, wrap up real quick. And then on the definition of
"documentation" under 19.67.040(3)(c), that doesn't really clearly outline what
"documentation" is. My recommendation for, is because I've actually connected grid
with. . .small wind systems to the grid already. I was one of the first ones to do it, and
I'm also doing larger small scale energy projects. And with regards to the
recommendation from the Planning on requiring an incidental take permit, that's a little
concerning to me, because it's actually requiring everyone to be blanketed by this
provision; whereas, you know, migratory patterns of birds may not fall in every zoned
area that someone wants to develop a project. So I wouldn't necessarily agree with that
recommendation. The US Fish and Wildlife actually recommends the County taking a
look at, at that aspect and coming up with a habitat conservation plan for the County on
behalf of its citizens. And that's was a reasonable suggestion, but I certainly think it
should still be maintained on a case-by-case basis. If your project does lie in a
conservation area, then it should be determined if you need to go that route. And that's
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already...provisions that are out there to govern those types of activities. And
supplemental considerations would just be, you know, the, there's a Hawaii Revised
Statute that already mandates priority processing, permitting processing for energy
systems. I was wanting to encourage if that could be integrated into the resolution [sic]
and adopted to help prioritize these types of energy projects. Wind systems sometimes
takes a long time to get off the ground, because there's so much, you know, engineering
involved, and that that takes a lot of time, it takes money to, to develop. And that's about
it. And, you know, this is a, this is a great opportunity to move forward in renewable
energy for the County, and I'm happy that this is happening.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Caires. And I, Chair certainly appreciates
your comments. And, Members, I had mentioned that I had seen a portable system
demonstrated, and I went out to Mr. Caires' property, and very impressive with the
technology they have in this area. Members, questions? Mr. Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Leo, for being here. Leo, just
I, I missed the last section that you cited concerning...I, I thought you said (4)(c). Did I
miss that? 040...
MR. CAIRES: 040. . .section (3), section (c), subsection (c), referred to. . .I believe the
defmition. . .of, or documentation, excuse me.
... Documentation evidencing that the small wind energy system shall be used primarily
to reduce onsite--so, you know, in the industry there's a ton of documents that are
required to integrate a system and the use of the system. So for example, you have net
metering, you have this new adopted docket, the fee and tariff, you have nonutility
generation, you have standard interconnection. . .and those are just some of the
documents that are very extensive in order to develop a project on a site.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: . . . Okay. Got it.
. . . Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Kaho' ohalahala. Committee Members, any other
questions for the testifier?
. . . Seeing none, thank you for your testimony, Mr. Caires.
MR. CAIRES: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Next to testify, we have Fred Brown, followed by Tony Liserre.
MR. BROWN: Good morning. My name is Fred Brown. I'm a partner with a firm called
Gen-X Energy Development, and I work closely with Leo Caires, who's also my partner
in this venture. And I agree with everything that he has just said. I wanted to speak from
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a point of view of actually having proceeded with some projects in wind. We're
currently installing two projects on the Big Island. They're small commercial scale, 100kilowatt wind turbines that are being put behind the meter, so that's called distributed
energy. And we're doing them for Hawaii Water Service up in Waikoloa. And the
purpose of that is to reduce their consumption of, of, of retail electricity which is fossil
fuel generated. So we're using sustainable energy to provide about 50 percent of their
energy consumption for that particular site. And we can deliver that power at a reduced
price from what the retail rates are, so it really helps the commercial value of that facility
there, they are. . .the wastewater treatment facility for Waikoloa Village. We're also
installing a distributed energy, 100-kilowatt distributed energy system for Hawaii Big
Island Beef in Paauilo. And again we're going to supply about 50 percent of their energy
consumption. And that's gonna help this business reduce the cost of their overall energy,
and it's going to provide 50 percent of their energy coming from a sustainable, renewable
energy source. . .wind energy, a 100-kilowatt turbine, as I said. And we're very excited
about this, because these projects represent the first two distributed wind energy projects,
commercial scale in the State of Hawaii. And we hope to do many more of these. One of
the things that I wanted to talk about today is the permitting process. One of the biggest
impediments that we found in, in moving these projects forward is not really having a
clear, concise, and expedited permitting process. In one of the cases in the Hawaii Water
Service, we had to secure a use permit, and that process took or takes four to six months,
and then you have to go through a planning approval process which takes four to six
weeks, and then a building. . .and then you have to submit a building permit which takes
another four to six months. These projects cost about $600,000 to install each, and 30 to
40 percent of that $600,000 remains in the local community Of that money spent, 30 to
40 percent of that money is paid to, to local contractors, to buy supplies, et cetera. So it
really is beneficial to the State and, and to the community that, that we're putting these
in. If it takes 12 to 18 months to do a project of this size, it will not be commercially
viable for a small company to, to do it.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. BROWN: And so what we would ask is that whatever ordinance comes out, that the, that
the permitting side for any size wind be clear, concise, and be...and, and put in a way so
that the permitting process can be expedited--much like solar is. I can...we also do solar
projects, and I can get a solar project permitted in four to six weeks. And there's no
reason that we couldn't expedite or make a, a wind project faster. And with regard to
noise, we're very sensitive--and we call it sound--we're very sensitive to that issue, so we
site our projects in a place where we know that there's not going to be any adverse
impact from the noise. And you're correct that the ambient noise is typically much
greater than any...than you would hear from the blades of a wind turbine. And, and it
really does depend, as someone mentioned earlier, what type of turbine it is. The turbines
that we're using are direct drive and are extremely quiet machines, will have a decibel
level of around 50 dB. So and, and the other concern obviously is avian impact. . .and,
and we make sure that we're going to have. . .no impact on any endangered species when
we put these up.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Brown. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. And I, sorry I have to call out,
but sometimes you look the other way first so. . . . (chuckles).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: My apologies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was curious, Mr. Brown--thank you--how many
people...after these systems are completed, how many people do you employ to maintain
the systems to follow through for any, any troubleshooting and that needs to be done?
Or, or, and/or you train people who are presently on Waikoloa, wastewater and all
the...to handle these things? So in other words, the creation of jobs is what I'm trying to
ask.
MR. BROWN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right now, 'cause I understand the 600,000, you create
jobs there. Boom, you put it up, it's over.
MR. BROWN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's been one of the bugaboos about construction--is
you put something up and then it's done and if there's not something down the
road. . .but these seems to have a point of you have to add or at least develop people to
maintain the system? So explain that a little bit more as far as this issue is concerned.
MR. BROWN: Certainly. These machines we, we typically will provide all the capital to put
the machines up, and so we provide a PPA. We want to make sure that the machines are
working. And to have a 95 percent availability per year, it requires maintenance,
operation and maintenance over, oversight, and so we would need to have two people to
check each tower quarterly. And that would be approximately 14 man hours for, for each
machine every quarter. . .that we can put up. And you have to have one person on the
ground for safety reasons, and one person climbs the tower to change the oil and do the
things that they do -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. BROWN: --to maintain it. And so the more turbines that we're able to put up--and we'd
like to put a lot up, especially in the agricultural community--that it would turn into a
significant, significant employer of people. And we want people locally. We can train
people locally. The turbine manufacturer has a training program that we would send
people to, to be trained and certified on this particular turbine. It's a great opportunity to
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increase that. But in addition to that, we're buying cement locally; we're buying cable
locally; we buy rebar locally; we use cranes that we hire locally; we have structural
engineers, electrical engineers drawing electrical plans and foundation plans; we
do...local geotechnical firms have to be hired to do geotechnical surveys. So a lot of
it...I mean the only thing, really, that's not spent here is paying for the turbine and
shipping it over here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. BROWN: Everything else. . .goes into the local economy.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I'm happy to hear that, Mr. Brown. And one final
question, and maybe you can't answer it, maybe you can. These people that you're just
referring to, the maintenance and, and repair people, give me a salary range, give me a
range that's, you know, that they might be working under. And I know, you know, it
may be more longevity, et cetera. The guy who climb, the guy on the ground may be
different, you know, so just give me an idea.
MR. BROWN: I think we'd be looking at the equivalent of about $75 an hour.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seventy five dollars an hour.
MR. BROWN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's sustainable, livable wages if I ever heard
one. Thank you very much, Mr. Brown. I really appreciate your clarification and
explanation. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. BROWN: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Good, good topic certainly to bring up. Oh,
Mr. Brown, hang on. I just have a quick question for you. You mentioned there were a
couple of projects occurring on the Big Island with your company. To your knowledge,
is the Big Island County considering any type of legislation similar to this in this, this
area?
MR. BROWN: Not that I'm aware of.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So we're possibly the first county in the State that's taking a serious
look at, in this area as far as for small wind energy?
MR. BROWN: Yes.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
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MR. BROWN: And it's a, it's a. . .a great thing to do.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you for making us aware of the movement that's occurring
now with the business and trying to save on energy costs. So-MR. BROWN: We hope to here very soon-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah . . .(laughter). . .
MR. BROWN: --(inaudible). . . on, on the island of Maui.
CHAIR MOLINA: Right. Well, we certainly appreciate your input. Members, any other
questions? Okay. Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Brown. Next to testify is Tony Liserre,
to be followed by Stephen West.
NOTE: Pause.

MR. LISERRE: . . . Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Morning.
MR. LISERRE: My name is Tony Liserre, and...
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Sir, can you speak into the mic?
MR. LISERRE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. LISERRE: And I head up a company called AREA Systems. It's a very small wind system
designed for residential. And unlike tower-mounted. . .which are good in certain areas,
these are designed specifically to be mounted to structure. And so if you imagine this is a
roof line, they would mounted like so, much like the, this, the pickets here. Anyway, so
19.67.030(b) would prohibit any residential application of that particular type of system.
Now what we're making--and we're building them here in Maui, so speaking of jobs and
stimulating the economy, everything's here except for the raw materials, that gets shipped
in. So we actually build 'em and put 'mu up here.
. . . They. . .they represent--to answer another question--they could represent 100 percent
of the residential need or usage. Unlike a tower that goes up with a specific diameter
blade, these are scalable so you can add to them, much like you would add to. . .I don't
know, loading capacity or something like that. You can add these units as they come. I
also have a issue with the mechanical breaking, as Cliff had brought up. I think
electronic is going to be the future, and I think that that should at least be included.
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. . . Pretty much everything else had been covered. That's about all I have to say. I'm
going to probably save your three minutes. Is there any questions?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank, thank you, Mr. Liserre. And by the way to you, Mr. Liserre,
and then to all of our other testifiers who haven't submitted anything in written form, we
certainly would appreciate if you could provide that, those comments in writing. It will
certainly be helpful to the Committee in, you know, whether it be this, this term or a
future Council. So, okay, questions, Members? Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Good morning.
MR. LISERRE: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for your testimony. I just wanted to ask because
you said under a certain Maui County Code, where you're referencing that your systems
are prohibited from being mounted on the resident structure?
MR. LISERRE: Yeah, 19.67.030(b) says that a, a blade-type system, generation system cannot
be mounted within 20 feet of a structure. Well, obviously, if it's on the structure, it's -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, right.
MR. LISERRE: --it's in violation of that ordinance. I would like to see that maybe. . .amended
to, to read, possibly, in just a pole mounted situation or something along those--but very
much like PV. If you were to take PV and say it can't be within 20 feet of a structure,
that would pretty much kill most of the PV projects, especially residential.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh. And, and so have you. . .provided your systems to
customers already?
MR. LISERRE: We have.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And the mounting is done on a tower?
MR. LISERRE: The mounting, if you'll look at the handout, the AREA handout, there's a small
picture on the front page, there's a small picture there. E-mail documents were
e-mailed to the County or to the Council earlier, a few days ago, but if you'll imagine that
picture right there multiplied, that's one of the turbines. The turbines stand about yay
tall, they're about this big in diameter, and they stand like a picket fence. And you can
have 5 of 'em, 10 of 'em, 20 of 'em, depending on your energy need. They are virtually
silent. They go up. . .in a modular form, so four at a time would go up. I've had a, a
customer who wants two miles of it. He wants to use it as a fence for keeping animals
out and also generating power and also pumping water. But to answer your question, we
have had two units. . .net metered for approximately four months. And as far as sales to
the community, not yet.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Not yet.
MR. LISERRE: We are working on that now. We just acquired a warehouse and are working
towards that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony and for the
information.
MR. LISERRE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Members, any other questions? Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. This is a very fascinating discussion
this morning, 'cause, you know, I think it's still fairly new to a lot of us.
MR. LISERRE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: These small turbines that you're talking about -MR. LISERRE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --are suitable on what kind, what size of residential lots?
MR. LISERRE: Any, any size. Five thousand...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No matter how small, five, six...
MR. LISERRE: No, no matter how small. These currently are up, are being tested on my
residence, and it is on a trellis structure above a decking that is approximately 20 feet
long. And there are nine of these spinning up there for tests, and they are physically
mounted, hard, hard mounted to the structure. There's no vibration, there's no noise, and
it's talking about ambient noise, you know, even without the ambient noise there's
no...these units don't make any noise.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So this would work, then, for affordable housing?
MR. LISERRE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
MR. LISERRE: They'll work on any type of housing.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, really important for us, because, you know, one
of the problems with affordable housing is once you buy the house then how do you pay
the utility bill?
MR. LISERRE: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay . . .(laughter). . .
MR. LISERRE: And the other, and the other part, too, is they're extremely affordable.
. . . We're looking at numbers around $2 a watt, and...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: For an average house, how much?
MR. LISERRE: . . . (sigh). . . Average house is tough, and again, like Cliff had said, it's a wind
resource that you have. If you have 20 mile an hour winds normal, then you need less
units to produce that much energy. If you have an average of 15, 12 to 15, an average
house you're gonna need maybe 10 to 15 of these units stacked or in a, in a an array.
And...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How much space would it take up to have 10 or 15?
MR. LISERRE: Well, each one is two feet. So if you imagine there's ten of them, it'd be 20
feet plus spacing, so maybe 22 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
MR. LISERRE: So 15, you're looking 30 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. Trying to get a visual.
MR. LISERRE: And you can put these down on the ground, you can put 'em as low as three feet
off the ground. And unlike the propeller type or the horizontal mounted that need the
high -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
MR. LISERRE: --clean air, these are designed that they can take dirty air. And "dirty air" is
turbulent air -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
MR. LISERRE: --and so you can actually put them on the side of a home -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
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MR. LISERRE: --and use them as a fence.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good. Thank you very much. That's helpful.
MR. LISERRE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you. Chair, I just wanted to share
that we recently had an item before us for the purchase of that park in Waiehu.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. If you go to that park and you turn
around looking mauka-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --you will see these turbines spinning off of his
roof.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Really?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: So because of that . . .(laughter). . . I actually
went to Tony's home to ask him about these. . .vertical turbines that were turning there,
and I had a chance to, to walk onto his roof because I was just interested in seeing it. But
it, it took me going to the park to turn around and see these things spinning and wow,
somebody's doing something here. And it happened to be Tony, so I now have a chance
to understand his technology and his work. So it's a very viable kind of alternative, I
think, in, in terms of renewables. So, so if you go to the park and you look at the, the
land that we just bought . . . (laughter). . . go look at Tony's . . . (laughter). . ..
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Well, thank you for that info, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I don't think we can get this done this year, because, you
know, we're running out of time. But for a future Council who handles this kind of work
in their Committee, I think that a site visit of various options would be a real worthwhile
time spent by the Committee so that we can understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Nothing like a visual.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Certainly a good point, Member Baisa, that's for sure. And it is, of course,
this Chair's hope that the next Council continues -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: --to take -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: --this up and explore this option.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real, real, real quickly.
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And knowing the area and I've seen your...and
knowing this area, I have just one question and it's kind of off the subject, but it really is
part--what is the corrosion problem in that area?
MR. LISERRE: The corrosion . . . (laughter). . . my joke-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
MR. LISERRE: My joke is that if, if NASA wanted to test the Rover before sending it to Mars -

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. LISERRE: --it would send it to my neighborhood first.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You got it.
MR. LISERRE: And if it lasts two weeks there, you're good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. LISERRE: It is extremely corrosive --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. LISERRE: --and that's why these turbines are not made out of metal, they're made out of a
high-density polyethylene, which is a marine-grade polymer which is resistant to both
solar and salt and, and exposure. That with high-grade stainless steel hardware. And I've
had them up spinning for two years -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. LISERRE: --and I've had zero failure rate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. LISERRE: And oftentimes these have been spinning unloaded, meaning that they're
spinning at twice their recommended or normal operating speed, and they've had no
problems.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that area has extreme wind . . . (laughter).. .
MR. LISERRE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay . . .(laughter). . .
MR. LISERRE: Extreme wind, extreme salt -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. LISERRE: --and no problems. And that's...I built that for this area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. LISERRE: Now if you're going to be up in Kula, you're not going to have the problems
like I have down where I'm at -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. LISERRE: --so they should last even longer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Tony.
MR. LISERRE: Thank you.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Liserre. We have Stephen West to testify next,
and Mr. West is the last person to have signed up for testimony. The Chair will provide
one last opportunity for anyone in the gallery who would like to testify on any of our
agenda items. Good morning, Mr. West.
MR. WEST: Aloha, Council Members, Council Chair. That's a tough act to follow, pretty
exciting stuff. I've got two kids. I hope you guys can support this type of technology
and get this, you know, remove the restrictions so we get it in our neighborhoods 'cause
it's really exciting. I'm here to testify on behalf of the ILWU on Item No. COW-3(7)2
[sic]. Our union has taken an official position against (g) and (h) that are in this
resolution.
. . . Basically, just to make it short and sweet, we believe the process is not broke, why
change it? So. . .that's it, that's my testimony.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. West. So-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: --let me, let me just state for the record, bills (g) and (h). . ."(g)" is listed as
A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO COUNTIES, and that is to allow the counties the
authority to determine appropriate appointment and removal procedures for county liquor
administrators pursuant to each county's charter. And "(h)" is A BILL FOR AN ACT
RELATING TO COUNTIES, and the purpose is to allow counties the authority to
determine appropriate appointment and removal procedures for county personnel
directors pursuant to each county's charter. Now-MR. WEST: Yes.
CHAIR MOLINA: --you, you represent the ILWU -MR. WEST: Yes.
CHAIR MOLINA: --and your union has taken a position against these bills?
MR. WEST: Yeah . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. West?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I was gonna ask that, the same question what, what,
so that the public understood what, what he was specifying. But I would ask you,
Mr. West, real quickly, what is the predication on your opposition to these?
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MR. WEST: Well, we, we feel that there's sufficient. . .mechanisms in place to. . .to evaluate,
you know, and discipline, disciplinary procedures that are in place. I guess the concern
would be that any new Administration coming in could. . .have the ability just to
unilaterally remove them. That was the concern, I think-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. WEST: --from our, I think, from, from our union.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And, Mr. West, do you have any
knowledge as to which county enacted these bills? Or was it enacted up at the State
Legislature or -MR. WEST: I don't know.
CHAIR MOLINA: --where it emanated from-MR. WEST: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Maybe I'll recognize Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: He's our alternate for HSAC.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Medeiros -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: --can you provide us that information?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. G, (g) and (h)?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, they, they're both from Kauai County.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much for the information, Mr. Medeiros. Thank you
for your testimony, Mr. West.
MR. WEST: Thank you. Have a nice day.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Ms. Sakamoto, did we have any additional signups for public
testimony on our agenda items this morning?
MS. SAKAMOTO: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Seeing no additional signups, Members, if there are no objections,
the, the Chair will close public testimony for agenda items.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objection.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So ordered by the Committee. Public testimony is closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, we'll go ahead into our first Committee item, and once
we're done with that, then we'll go ahead and take our morning recess.
ITEM NO. 1(12): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION:
RICHARD CERTO, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL

NO. 09-1-0438(1)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR MOLINA: First, is Committee of the Whole Item 1(12)2 [sic], a settlement
authorization, Richard Certo, et al. versus County of Maui, et al., Civil case No. 09-10438(1). The Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated October 6, 2010, from
the Corporation Counsel's office, requesting consideration of this matter. The complaint
alleges that the County failed to pay Mr. Certo, and other similarly situated persons,
interest or actual earnings realized on the overpayment of real property taxes. The
purpose of the proposed resolution is to authorize settlement of the case. And we have
Corporation Counsel, we have Mr. Rost to give us brief opening remarks on this matter.
Mr. Rost?
MR. ROST: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This. . .first of all, this case is in active litigation, so
executive session may be necessary to discuss strategy or, or legal impressions of the
case. Basically, this case is a...designed as a class action. It's been brought on behalf of
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real property tax appellants, people who appealed their real property taxes to the Board of
Review and received a refund. The, the plaintiff is claiming that the County was
obligated to pay those people the interest the County earned on the amount of the refund.
So the County, while the County was holding this money, had it in the General Fund
earning interest. And the plaintiffs position is that interest should have gone to the real
property tax appellant The potential class covers several thousand people; however, the
court has not yet approved the class action. That's a required step before it can officially
become a class action. After this lawsuit was filed, the Department of Finance issued
approximately 3,800 refunds to cover pretty much anyone who would be in the class.
The plaintiff has now proposed a settlement agreement, which I will distribute a copy of
in executive session, under which the County would agree to alter the way it handles
refunds issued...ordered by the Board of Review. In order to get into the specifics of the
proposed settlement, though, we're gonna have to go into executive session. So, but if
there are any questions in open session, I can take those now.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Rost. Members, any questions in open session as it relates
to this Committee item?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, Members? All right. Seeing no questions, then at this point based on
the recommendation from Mr. Rost to go into executive session, the Chair, at this point,
will entertain a motion, pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii Revised Statutes, to
consult with legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties,
privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council, and the Committee.
That is the recommended motion from the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, so move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. It's been moved by Member Baisa, seconded by Member Victorino
to enter into executive session for Committee of the Whole Item 1(12)2 [sic]. Any
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Kaho`ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Just because I, I see that you have two items
here.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Would it be --
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CHAIR MOLINA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --possible to take the second item in open and
then if . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Do executives in one, one motion?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --time for both . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Sure. Members, any objections to-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: --proceeding-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: --in that fashion? Okay. Good suggestion, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala. Members,
let's move to Committee of the Whole Item 1(37), which is the settlement authorization
for the-MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair? I'm sorry-CHAIR MOLINA: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. HAMMAN: Sorry to interrupt, but I think the Committee needs to go ahead and vote. . .on
the motion for executive session for this item.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, then-MS. HAMMAN: Then we can-CHAIR MOLINA: --at a later point we can go into, close the Chambers down, once we've
conducted the vote for both items?
MS. HAMMAN: Right. After the vote, we can, in open session, address the other item and, and
take a vote on executive session at that point, and then go into executive session for both
items.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right. Members, we'll go ahead and take the vote, first, for
Committee of the Whole Item 1(12)2 [sic] for entering into an executive session on that
matter. All those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you. The Chair will mark it five "ayes"; four
"excusals", Members Mateo, Johnson, Nishiki, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala,
Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers Johnson, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive
meeting.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, moving on to Committee of the Whole Item 1(37). As
was stated previously, the Linda Vaikeli, et al. versus County of Maui, et al.; Civil case
No. 08-1-0464(1).

ITEM NO. 1(37): LITIGATION MATTERS(SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION:

LINDA VAIKELI, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.; CIVIL
NO. 08-1-0464(1)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR MOLINA: Based on a correspondence dated October 12, 2010, from the Corporation
Counsel's office, this complaint alleges that Ms. Vaikeli suffered injuries as a result of
the County's failure to maintain a crosswalk located at the intersection of Wainee Street
and Papalaua Street in Lahaina, Maui, Hawaii. The purpose of the proposed resolution is
to authorize settlement of the case. And now. . .I guess, who shall I...I'll recognize Mr.
Teshima to give us opening comments on this particular matter. Mr. Teshima?
MR. ANDERSON-TESHIMA: Thank you, Chairperson. Good morning, Honorable Council
Members. As this case is in active litigation, I can discuss some of it now in open session
but, again, detailed questions about strategy, liability, and such as that will have to be
addressed in executive session. So the facts, basic facts of this case are as follows. On
the afternoon of September 21 st, 2006, Mrs. Vaikeli walked from her apartment in
Lahaina to the Kaiser Clinic to pick up prescriptions. After she picked up the
prescriptions at the Kaiser Clinic, she decided to go across the street to McDonald's to
get something to eat. While she was crossing the crosswalk at the intersection of
Wainee Street and Papalaua Street, she alleges that she stepped into a hole, twisted her
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ankle, and fell. Photographs taken by Mr. Vaikeli a couple weeks later and also by
plaintiff's expert, an architect named Fred W. Loesberg, show a four to five foot spider
web crack depression within the subject crosswalk. Within that depression is a 31/2 inch
deep by 6-inch-wide hole, and Mrs. Vaikeli speculates that that's the hole that caused her
to fall.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Teshima. Committee Members,
questions in open session on this particular item?
. . . Seeing none, then the Chair, based on the recommendations from the Corporation
Counsel, will entertain a motion pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) to go into executive
session, based on Hawaii Revised Statutes, to consult with legal counsel on questions and
issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the
County, the Council, and the Committee; and Section 92-5(a)(8), Hawaii Revised
Statutes, to deliberate or make a decision upon a matter that requires the consideration of
information that must be kept confidential pursuant to a State or Federal law or a court
order.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, so move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. The motion to enter into executive session has been made by
Member Baisa, seconded by Member Victorino. Discussion, Members? Seeing none, all
those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you. The Chair will mark it five "ayes" and four
"excusals"--Members Mateo, Johnson, Nishiki, and Pontanilla. This matter will also be
referred to executive session.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala,
Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers Johnson, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive
meeting.
CHAIR MOLINA: So, Members, with that being said, what we'll do, we'll go ahead and take
our morning recess at the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: --same time, and we will reconvene in executive session. So, Members, can
we convene at 10:30?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: Is that good for the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine. That's fine.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Members, we shall recess this meeting and then we'll go into
executive session for Committee of the Whole Items 1(12)2 [sic] and Committee of the
Whole 1(37). . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:17 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:41 a.m.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . (gavel). . . The Committee of the Whole meeting for Thursday, October
28 th , 2010 is now reconvened in open session. Members, the Chair would like to address
our first two matters on the agenda.
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ITEM NO. 1(37): LITIGATION MATTERS(SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION:

RICHARD CERTO, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL

NO. 09-1-0438(1)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR MOLINA: First of all, for Committee of the Whole Item 1(12)2 [sic], related to the
proposed settlement authorization of Richard Certo, et al. versus County of Maui matter,
the Chair, based on recommendations given to Committee in executive session, would
ask for a motion to approve the proposed resolution for settlement.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, so move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. The motion to approve the proposed resolution for settlement has
been made by Member Baisa and seconded by Member Victorino. Members, any
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you. The Chair will mark it five "ayes" with four
"excusals"--Members Mateo, Johnson, Nishiki, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala,
Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers Johnson, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Members.
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ITEM NO. 1(12): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION:

LINDA VAIKELI, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.; CIVIL

NO. 08-1-0464(1)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR MOLINA: We'll move on to the next item, this is Committee of the Whole Item 1(37),
related to a proposed resolution authorizing settlement for the Linda Vaikeli, et al. versus
County of Maui matter. The Chair will entertain a motion to approve the proposed
resolution based on recommendations from Corporation Counsel in executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, so move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second . . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, motion-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . the motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. The motion to approve the proposed resolution for settlement
has been made by Member Baisa and seconded by Member Victorino. Members, any
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it five "ayes" with four "excusals"-Members Mateo, Johnson, Nishiki, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala,
Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers Johnson, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Members. The matter will...both matters will be
moved on to the full Council. Okay. Members, Chair's aware of the time and I know
some of you have some other commitments, so we'll move on to our next item in, in as
expedient manner as possible.
ITEM NO. 43: SMALL WIND ENERGY SYSTEMS (C.C. No. 10-11)
CHAIR MOLINA: We have Committee of the Whole Item 43, the small wind energy systems,
in which we received several amounts of testimony this morning. The Committee's in
receipt of the following: County Communication No. 10-11 from Michael J. Molina,
Council Vice-Chair, transmitting the following: a draft resolution to refer to the Lanai,
Maui, and Molokai Planning Commissions a draft bill amending Title 19, Maui County
Code, relating to small wind energy systems; and a draft bill entitled A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
SMALL WIND ENERGY SYSTEMS. The purpose of the draft bill is to establish small
wind energy systems as a permitted use in all zoning districts, subject to various
standards; and two, a Planning Committee Report No. 10-41, dated March 19, 2010,
recommending adoption of the draft resolution to refer the draft bill to the planning
commissions. And, Members, let me just give you quick opening remarks on the intent
of this bill. First of all, some of the components that's highlighted in the bill, it would
again allow for everybody to implement small wind energy systems in all zoning
districts, and that there would be some height limits included in there as well as the sale
of excess energy generated beyond what is necessary for onsite consumption. And again
this is keeping in line with the whole renewable energy movement and reduce our
dependency on fossil fuels. And Chair would like to, you know, acknowledge
Mr. Kaho`ohalahala who has been an outspoken advocate of sustainability and renewable
energy matters long before it has become a hot topic. So the Chair would like to thank
Mr. Kaho`ohalahala's advocacy in this area. And this particular bill, you know, this is a,
you know, the intent, first of all, is to gather comments from you, from the various
departments affected, as well as the private sector on this matter, and, and comments
from everyone in general. But this is something new. We're gonna be taking baby steps.
Obviously, the Chair's intent is not to take action on this matter today. It's more fact
finding and comments. And the whole, I guess, premise for emphasizing renewable
energy is to reduce our long-term electricity costs for individual property owners, and,
you know, create a clean fuel option. It does not produce air or water pollution. And this
is, of course, a national movement initiated by President Obama, increase the percentage
of electricity which come from renewable sources. And as mentioned in testimony, it
was also being looked at as one small way of helping to stimulate our economy; and
there's advantages, too, by also utilizing Federal and State tax incentives and rebates. So,
overall, it's a combination, a movement towards preserving our environment and
economic stimulus and reducing our energy dependence on fossil fuel. So that's my brief
spiel on this, Members. The Chair...we do have Mr. Alueta from the Planning
Department which. . .did give us comments on the bill, and I think also comments as well
from the various planning commissions. So at this point, I'd like to ask Mr. Alueta to just
give us some brief comments. And, Members, due to the time, I know we will not be
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able to spend too much time on this because we have just bare quorum today. All it takes
is one Member to have to go and then-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --we'll have to end everything. So the Chair is at the Committee's mercy
today, certainly. Mr. Alueta, brief comments?
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm not sure if we had officially sent up the comments
from the various commissions. I'm looking through my notes. Because we have not...or
we only recently got draft minutes from all of the three planning commissions, approved
by them. So I can give you comments or summary comments, if you would like from the
three commissions -CHAIR MOLINA: Sure. That would be-MR. ALUETA: --that we did hold. It was back in June. . .that we did go to all three planning
commissions as well as the general Planning Department's. . .positions with regards to
the. . .the bill itself. Again, the Department overall supports the concept of small wind
energy systems. As you know, we have been updating Title 19 throughout the Code, and
we have been adding small energy systems or "energy systems, small scale" to the
defmition. . .to the, as an accessory use in all of the districts, including the Residential
Bill that is before the, this Council. Small energy..."energy systems, small scale" was
added as an accessory use. It's also been added to all of the districts as we have been
updating them, as well as establishing in the development standards of not only the
Residential district, the Business district, Interim district, Agricultural district, Rural
district, and every district that we have had an opportunity to amend. We have not only
added "energy systems, small scale"--which is already defined in the County Code under
19.04--we have also established height as well as setback standards not, not only for
building-mounted energy systems or roof-mounted systems where we give, have been
giving a ten, 10-foot height bonus to the existing height characteristics within each of
those individual districts. We've also established a height maximum for freestanding
wind turbines or antennas in general. So this goes, kind of goes hand...is kind of a
different track. We...and again we feel that each individual district or zoning class
should have the use allowed as an accessory use, and each, each class should have its
own development standards with regards to setback and height. As far as the rest of the
standards--which are primarily outlined in the, the proposed resolution [sic]--the
Department's position is that those standards should be established under Title 16, which
is the building permit section, and not within Title 19. That's, that's just our position at
this time, because we feel that there are standards. In the...in our...in my Department's
staff report to the planning commissions, I had attached the standards or Department of
Public Works' departmental policies and procedures that they have already established
with regards to permit requirements--not only for wind turbines, but also for photovoltaic
systems. Much of those standards are already. . .or are covered or. . .complemented
within the, the proposed bill, and there's some overlap there. And that's, again. . .leads
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credence to our comments from the Department--is that we feel that this should not be in
Title 19 but should be in Title 16, and there should be a separate section in the Building
Code for alternative energies that would not only cover windmills or wind turbines,
photovoltaic systems, and other alternative energy systems in which all of those standards
could be done.
. . . Our comments to the. . .to the three planning commissions or our recommendations to
the three planning commissions, besides being that it should be within Public, Public
Works, was that the licensing...we noted that licensing requirements. . .there should be
some kind of concurrence or. . .as to what type of certification of who would, who would
certify these systems. . .whether it's an architect, an electrical engineer, and just
standardize that system.
. . . Noise levels. The proposed bill states small energy systems shall not exceed
60 decibels as measured at the property line. In my memo report to the commissions, we
attached two comparison charts of different noise levels. As part of my review of this
ordinance. . .I looked at various ordinances from across the country also, and many of
them have had...have sort of a flexible--one was. . .that I, I sort of leaned toward was the
"50 decibel or 10 decibels above the ambient noise in any one hour in which...or
whichever is higher". And that would be more of the, the standards, standard sound
regulations.
. . . Electrical interference. The proposed bill addresses requirements regarding
electromagnetic. However, other electrical interferences from small wind energy systems
can result from rotating blades and its supporting structure on systems that require
line-of-sight communications. And we feel that this also should be included in, in
whatever wind system standards are developed in the future.
. . . Security. Although not. . .addressed in the proposed ordinance, other community
ordinances also require either secured fencing around the windmill or other method of
preventing unauthorized access to the tower. Again, something that can be in a standard
Building Code requirement. Electrical interconnection, again although not specifically
addressed in the ordinance, other communities have required electrical interconnection or
distribution lines be underground. And that's...much of that is. . .overlays with regards
to whether the County subdivision requirements and/or electrical requirements as well as
what MECO would, would require.
. . . Insurance. Some energy systems' code require proof of homeowner's insurance
policy that provide coverages in the event of damage or injury that may result from the
installation and operation of such systems prior to the issuance of building permits.
. . . And those are our primary comments regarding the bill, and we made those
comments to all three planning commissions.
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. . . The. . .Maui Planning Commission came out with five...and, again, these are just
draft recommendations. I have to go back and transmit a formal...their, their formal
comments. But from my notes I have right now is that they again, one, they want to
reiterate their support for wind energy and alternative energy systems. They feel that the
bill, again, should be redrafted in Title 16, and only be referred to as being an allowed use
in Title 19. Three, that...adjust language to allow small wind energy systems near or on
structures. As you know, the Code and, and many of the testifiers talked about. . .was the
bill could prohibit one roof-mounted or, or structure-attached wind system, but also
there's also restrictions with regards to easements. So you...whereas in some
communities, like, you may have a roadway easement or utility easement, you may not
be able to pole-mount these on, say, or co-locate these on existing power poles, which is
a possibility. Four, that they felt that there should, have the, some type of working group
to in. . .to redraft this which would be made up of one, Public Works; Office of
Economic Development; Maui, Maui...MECO, Maui Electric Company; as well as the
Planning Department in, in, in some type of formulation. And. . .and then, number five
was that the, the standard or the comments that I talked about somehow be
integrated--the, the different, the...from the Planning Department's comments.
. . . Molokai Planning Commission reviewed it. They, again, approved it with the same
comments that Maui had. They had the four...they had the . . . (laughter). . . they were
fortunate to be right after Maui, so they liked what Maui said and they said we'll go with
those.
. . . And then I. . .I believe Lanai did, also, but I, I don't have my notes for, for Lanai at
this time. But, again, the Department supports it.
. . . We feel that a lot of the standards. . .some of those standards are already covered in
what the Department of Public Works has as a memo for building permits. We feel that
the use should be allowed, and the Department has already proactively done so in
allowing it under "energy systems, small scale", which is already defined in the Code,
has already listed them as an accessory use to many of the districts that we have already
done our update on. But we feel that the meat and potatoes of the restrictions and
standards should come from in the, in the Building Code section. And. . .because, one,
we don't have the expertise on the inspection side with regards to, one, noise levels;
structural integrity; or electrical inspectors; or anything like that. And. . .that's all I have
for now. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right. Thank, thank you, Mr. Alueta. You certainly gave us a
boat load of comments, and that's good, that's good, because this is certainly a bill that's
a work, definitely a work in progress. But it is a good step that we're looking in this
direction. The Chair certainly appreciates the Administration's efforts at supporting the
matter of renewable energy. And, Members, this is an opportunity for, I guess, a future
Council to make its mark, so to speak, in the area of renewable energy and wind systems.
So all of these years we've had the talk, now it's time to walk the walk, if you will. So,
Members, the Chair is open for your comments as well. I'll recognize

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 28, 2010

Mr. Kaho`ohalahala since you've been, like I stated earlier, an advocate for this area long
before it has now suddenly become a very important area of recognition.
Mr. Kaho`ohalahala, any comments? And I'll recognize everyone individually.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. I just want to follow up on
some of the, the comments that came, and I want to direct you, Joe, to that section in the
proposed language on 19.67.020(c). And this was comments made about the, the
jurisdiction of the PUC and, and how this is seeming to somehow determine some of
those kinds of decisions that should be within the PUC and, and that they might feel
uncomfortable with this. So you have any comments on that?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: Um. . .well, again from the Department's standpoint, we've already taken the
action of allowing it as an accessory use under "energy systems, small scale". And again
we did it for those districts such as the Residential districts. . .and Interim district, and
certain areas as an, as an allowed accessory use to a single family. And we would...and
under the provision of "energy systems, small scale", it would set up this limitation of the
51 percent. Okay? In the, in certain other districts, such as the Commercial districts or
Industrial districts, they should be allowed to go above because they, they can be allowed
as an accessory use, but they should also be listed as "energy systems", not necessarily
small scale, but just energy systems. And they would be able to sell as...because those
are Commercial districts. Okay? So it's no longer...it no longer needs to be accessory to
an allowed use in which 51 percent... can't exceed 51 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. I'm just raising some of the questions
that were provided for in testimony. The other is to ensure that the inclusion of "structure
mounted" versus "pole mounted", yeah. Because the current language does not provide
for that. But did you indicate that you were gonna make the adjustments to that?
MR. ALUETA: Yes. The way we have amended the existing Zoning Code for...and made
proposals for them is that we allow for a, a 10-foot bonus. Because right now, like say an
example is the Residential district of 30 feet, we allow for you to go 10 feet higher or up
to 40 feet for, for energy systems...for roof-mounted energy systems, small scale. So
we've listed as an, as an allowed use. So this would, obviously, somehow...I'm not sure
if it would conflict with it, because we're listing it as a small scale system. So this would
allow for PV panels, solar water heaters, or even wind small... small scale wind turbines
to protrude above the 30 feet height limit on a rooftop. And this was to allow for PV
panels so they do not have to be...so they could be angled in the appropriate way, as you
see them now, and that you wouldn't have to worry about the overall height.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And then that...just to ensure that that is
going to allow for the inclusion of wind turbines that might be attached, versus being
placed on a separate pole with these.
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MR. ALUETA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: And our Code...and again the amendments we allowed was for either one. So
you can do small scale systems...it's listed as an accessory use in many of the districts,
and whether you choose...and if you put it attached to your building, there's a height
bonus. If you do it as a freestanding, pole-mounted system in your front lawn, that
system would be subject to a one, one foot height...one-foot setback per one foot of
height of the structure itself.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. And I, I guess testimony talked about that
kind of setback and the justification for why freestanding poles were given that kind of a
requirement, because one was the concern for falling. And he's saying, you know,
normally when you install such a system, it already meets requirements for stability. So
why would you consider the, the falling distance as part of the setback requirement for a
pole turbine, but you would not require that for other kinds of structures within that?
MR. ALUETA: As someone. . .told me really simply, when a structure...when a building falls
down, it falls straight, pretty much straight down.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: When a pole falls, it sort of falls at . . . (laughter). . . an angle. And this is pretty
standard. . .throughout the Code...throughout other codes where they have that similar
setback requirement. I, I'm not-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: You have the same-MR. ALUETA: --completely opposed-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: You have the same requirement for a flagpole?
MR. ALUETA: I do not regulate flagpoles. I do not deal with flagpoles. I would have to ask
Public Works on that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: No, but if we put a flagpole that was a 50 foot
flagpole -MR. ALUETA: Yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --in, in my, my home, my lot -MR. ALUETA: Uh-huh?
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --would you have a concern about the falling
radius?
MR. ALUETA: I, I don't know. I wouldn't...I would, but the difference is. . .Chainnan [sic]
Kaho`ohalahala is the...is you have...in many of the cases, you have a. . .a spinning
object that relies on a certain amount of wind sheer force to make that turn. And you
have...and you...you may have high-speed blades, and these tend to be of composite
material, and when they have catastrophic failure, they tend to spin things off. As
also...but, again, I talked about this many times with Leo Caires and some other small
wind energy systems. And I understand their concern, and I said if you come up with
a. . .a plan or some type of engineer that would certify it, then I have no problem.
Because it's just the same...to me, it's the same as if one of these MECO poles, you
know, these 200...199 foot MECO poles that are all along the roadway. . .those meet a
certain engineering standards. So if, if we can come up with some that meet that
engineering standard and the Council feels that's appropriate, then. . .then the adjustment
on the height...on the setback can be--but so far we've...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. I guess the, the concern was that the, the
infrastructure and those. . .particular models already come with some engineering in mind
so that they're, they're considering what is necessary to secure that in, in place, and you
wouldn't be placing a turbine without some of that already predetermined within the
design and the structure and all of its. . .fastenings to secure it in place. So, so it seems
that, I guess, the industry is asking why more scrutiny is placed over a design that already
has some of that, you know, design component. You know?
MR. ALUETA: I, I fully understand it. As long, but I feel that, you know, on the safeguard
side, as long as it's properly maintained -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --and again engineered. . .and, and if, if it becomes inactive that it be removed.
I, I lived on, you know, in old Wailuku right next to the old Tong Society property.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
MR. ALUETA: And they had a flagpole and it rotted out and it fell down, and it fell...luckily
it...as it fell it broke in two pieces. But it...and luckily it, it...the way it angled, it fell
completely within the lot. But it was pretty close to my house when it fell. So
. . .(laughter). . . so you know, again, it's all about. . .as long as it's engineered as well as
maintained, and if it's not gonna be in function it needs to be removed. . .because
sometimes it doesn't get maintained.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And then the last, the last question, Chair,
that I have is on that .040(03)(b) [sic] and it has to do with the small wind energy systems
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with manufacturer's warranty--that with at least five years remaining from the date of the
application. So the, the request that was made in testimony was to delete this.
MR. ALUETA: We, we have no comments on that as far as from Planning, or, or was worded
from any of the three commissions.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Chair, I'll try to be brief, I know that we have an eye on the
clock. But there was something in the recommendations from the Maui Planning
Commission that I wanted to ask Mr. Alueta about. Point number four they made, and
you mentioned it, was that during the redrafting of the ordinance--and I'm assuming we
will be taking a look at this and making some of the changes that have been
suggested--that this be done in conjunction with Public Works, OED, and MECO, and the
Planning Department. Has this taskforce been formed or will it be?
MR. ALUETA: We wanted...it has not been formed yet, this was just a comment to the
Council.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Are you thinking about doing it?
MR. ALUETA: Uh. . .yes, but-CHAIR MOLINA: Member Baisa...oh, I'm sorry. If I could just quickly interject,
Member Baisa? A taskforce can either be initiated administratively by the Mayor or by
the Council. So there is flexibility in that area.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think it's a really important point. And I might add that if
we're going to appoint any group, that there be some representatives of the industry also.
Because, you know, they have the hands-on knowledge, and I think it'd be very valuable
to work it them so that we don't wind up with something before us and then the
industry coming and saying you didn't take into consideration this or that. So that was
just my comment.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. And that's certainly a very valid point, and a good suggestion. I
would, I can concur with that--that a future Council initiate, you know-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
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CHAIR MOLINA: --this taskforce or the Mayor, working collaboratively-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --together on this. Seeing no other questions at this point...oh,
Member Medeiros? Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Just quickly. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In, in
the. . .planning commissions and in your Department, was there any discussion points
about. . .view corridors?
CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: Uh, no.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No? Okay. And you mentioned that if the turbine is put on
the structure, the house, that it, it could be beyond the 30 foot allowable height. Is that
what is being suggested?
MR. ALUETA: I believe the way it's, it's. . .it's worded is that you can go...it's ten-foot bonus
above the house, the height not-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So-MR. ALUETA: --ten-foot bonus above whatever the height of the structure is, not to exceed the
40 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Not to exceed 40 feet?
MR. ALUETA: So right now the height limit in the Residential district is 30 feet, so it'd be 40
feet maximum. In some other districts, such as...it's 35 feet; in other districts, it's, it's
taller, so it all depends on what district it is.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: But it...but consistently the Department has given a ten-foot bonus for a
structural-mounted or I mean roof-mounted. . .small scale energy systems.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. So if 30 foot's allowed, it can go 40 feet? Is that, is
that correct?
MR. ALUETA: I'm sorry, run by that me again.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: If 30 foot is the allowed height in that particular district,
you can go 40 feet? I mean...yeah, 40 feet.
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MR. ALUETA: You can go a maximum of 40, but if you build a 25-foot structure, you would
only go up-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. ALUETA: --ten feet above that 25.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. Right. Correct.
MR. ALUETA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And the other part is if you put it on. . .a tower or,
you know, a structure that's not on the building, is that given the same height
allowances? No?
MR. ALUETA: It's the...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What's the allowance on that?
MR. ALUETA: It is our proposal--and many of the districts have, has been 50 feet, but with a
one-foot setback for every foot in height.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay.
MR. ALUETA: So you would be able to go higher with a tower, but again the setbacks would
be required.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And there was...was there any discussion about
multi-turbines being applied to one property?
MR. ALUETA: . . . No.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So it, it wasn't a concern from the planning commissions if
you put 20 turbines?
MR. ALUETA: No. As long as it was considered...met the definition of a "small scale energy
system" -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. ALUETA: --under the, as an accessory use, it's already listed as an accessory use. . .you
would not be able to exceed 51 percent, meaning you can sell more than 51 percent of the
power generated.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No...thank you. And that was my question, and you
answered my question, Mr. Alueta, so thank you very much. The only other, the only
other area that I was concerned with with this concern that was brought up about. . .we
may be stepping into the area or the realm of the PUC as far as some of the minimums
that we're requiring and all that. Has, has...have your Department looked at that and
making sure that we're not crossing jurisdictional boundaries?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Alueta or Mr. Hopper-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Or which...yeah-CHAIR MOLINA: --wanna give some comment?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --or even Mr. Hopper, yeah.
MR. HOPPER: We, I've been, in reviewing this ordinance, looking at...there's a Zoning and
Planning Law Report article written in 2009 which actually provides a model ordinance.
And I think the idea here, as I understand it--this is the first, today, that I've heard that
issue brought up. What you're looking at is, is zoning at this point. You're looking at
what is allowed in your zoning districts, which is a power of the County. The PUC, you
know, regulates a variety of things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: But in this case, I think which...it, it depends on what the Council would like.
In this model ordinance which is designed for Residential districts primarily, it states that,
a system is considered a residential small wind turbine only if it supplies electrical power
solely for onsite use, except that when a parcel on which the system is installed also
receives electrical power supplied by a utility company, excess electrical power generated
and not presently needed for onsite use may be used by the utility company. So you, I
think, as a Council need to determine what's the main purpose of these wind turbines.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: If you would like to allow someone to sell back 100 percent of the electricity
generated, then you could allow that, certainly. But I think part of the theory of wind
turbines like this is that you want to primarily have these be used to supply power onsite,
rather than used in a residential area as primarily a profit-generating type operation. And
I think what you would say is, well, if you go beyond that, then this is. . .this is just not
allowed in our zoning districts at this point.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: So I think that that's what the perspective would be in drafting an ordinance like
this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. So I, I have a better picture, and I, I think I
better understand what your. . .or at least what the issue has been brought up. You know,
we're more on the zoning side, what we allow...I mean PUC can change laws and
regulate whatever they want, but that's their jurisdiction, ours is more zoning, yeah? We
can recommend 100 percent sellback, right?
MR. HOPPER: Well, it's, it's just you've got this 51 percent, you could take that out if you like-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: --and you can take out the reference to, you know, being primarily used onsite.
But I think you can say. . .well, this is permitted as an accessory use in this area, and you
can sell to a utility company whatever your...whatever is not required for use onsite. But
you can certainly have statements like "this is primarily to be used onsite"-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: --and, and that's the main purpose. I don't think the PUC has an intent to
preempt you from regulating wind turbines as far as the zoning issues. I don't think they
could say you have to allow these, you know, at, at any height and for any type of use,
that you have to allow them to do these wind turbines as many as they want and sell back
100 percent of the power to the utility company. I'm not aware of anything that, that
would require that, and I think as long as you basically look at this as a zoning issue of
what you want the main purpose of these to be, I think you can dictate to...at least to
some extent these are primarily for onsite usage.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think, you know, the
groundwork has been set and unfortunately we won't have enough time to really delve in,
and we only got bare quorum so I won't, you know, continue on that track. But at a
future date, hopefully whoever is here in these chairs will really look upon this as your
leadership and like you mentioned, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala. But I think everyone in this
room has been keenly aware of and, and really wanting to push forward with these issues
as far as renewable energy. We know it's not something that's going to come. It's
something that must come, and it must be soon because price of oil, the reliability of it,
and the dependability of oil. . .we all know it's not infinite anymore, not finite...it's
actually more finite now. And so we gotta cross that bridge a lot quicker then maybe
some of us has expected in the...yeah, in our lifetime. Yeah? So thank you, Mr. Chair,
for allowing me that moment, yeah.
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CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Well, Members, the Chair will curtail
discuss, further discussion on this due to time, and I know, I think we already have quite
a boatload of comments and suggestions to look at. So just my final thoughts on this that
I'm hopeful, hoping that, you know, whoever is returning to the Council next term, that
this matter continue to be taken up--along with the suggestions, the formation of a
working group. And, you know, Maui County traditionally has had a reputation of
thinking outside of the box, looking at cutting-edge legislation, taking the lead on certain
matters. And here's one, a very good opportunity for a future Council and the
Administration to work collaboratively together to give our citizens the opportunity to cut
back on electricity costs as well as preserving the environment and reducing our
dependency on fossil fuels. So Chair would like to thank you all for your input on this
matter as well as the Administration and those individuals from the private sector giving
comment on this bill. So if there are no objections, the Chair will ask for a deferral on
Committee of the Whole Item...this particular Committee of the Whole Item No. 43.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objection.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So ordered by the Committee.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: JJ, DAM, WKN, and JP)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, our last item of the day is the Hawaii State Association
of Counties, 2011 HSAC Legislative Package.
ITEM NO. 3(7): HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES (HSAC) (2011
HSAC LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE) (C.C. No. 09-17)

CHAIR MOLINA: And this correspondence was received on October 15 th , 2010 from
Councilmember Pontanilla who is the Treasurer of HSAC. And just to run through the
number of bills being up for consideration, Members. . .be included into the package is
letter (a), A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO THE PENAL CODE, and the intent of
that bill is to increase the penalty for use of a replica gun in a robbery or terroristic
threatening case to a felony. Bill (b), A BILL FOR AN ACTING RELATING TO
NOMINATION PAPERS. Bill (c), a proposed State bill for an act relating to aquarium
aquatic life, which was brought to, to the Committee's attention by Mr. Medeiros. Letter
(d), a proposed state bill, A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO THE EMPLOYERUNION HEALTH BENEFITS TRUST FUND, which is to add a trustee to the board.
And also another BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO THE EMPLOYEES'
RETIREMENT SYSTEM, which is also to consider a trustee to be added to the Board of
Trustees for this particular entity. We have bill (f), a proposed State bill for an act
relating to the Penal Code; the purpose of the bill is to increase the penalties for a person
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convicted of assault against a firefighter or water safety officer. And then we have bills
(g) and (h), A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO COUNTIES, which was mentioned
in testimony this morning related. . .one, to determine the appropriate appointment and
removal procedures for county liquor administrators pursuant to each county's charter.
And bill (h), which is a proposed bill to allow the counties the authority to determine
appropriate appointment and removal procedures for county personnel directors pursuant
to each county's charter. And the final bill here, a State bill for an acting relating to
housing, something we're quite familiar with. The purpose of this bill to allow a
legislative body an extension from 45 to 60 days to approve, or approve with
modifications, or disapprove an affordable housing project upon the approval of the
corporation. Of course, we had a lot of experience recently with a certain project. And
finally, we have a resolution from Mr. Pontanilla. . .basically a House Resolution, a
House Concurrent Resolution, a Senate Resolution, and a Senate Concurrent Resolution,
each entitled URGING THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE
OF HAWAII TO PRESERVE THE COUNTIES' SHARE OF THE TRANSIENT
ACCOMMODATIONS TAX. So I've said a mouthful on this, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: I'd like to recognize Mr. Medeiros, who is our HSAC alternate. In light of
Mr. Pontanilla's not being here today, I'd like to give you the floor, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yeah, as we know,
Member Pontanilla, who represents our County Council on the HSAC, is away on other
County and Council business, so I am here to report for him. And I also wanna say that
Ms. Hamman, that's also here, attends the HSAC meetings with Member Pontanilla, so
she has good knowledge about the discussions at the HSAC meetings. But, Members, the
HSAC Executive Committee has approved the proposed State bills and State resolutions
noted on the meeting agenda for inclusions in the 2011 HSAC Legislative Package. Only
the measures approved by each of the four counties. . .or councils, rather, will be included
in the 2011 HSAC Legislative Package. And if you recall, the Council previously
approved four proposed State bills for inclusion in the 2011 HSAC Legislative Package,
only two of those bills were approved for inclusion by the HSAC Executive Committee-and they are noted in paragraphs 1(b) and 1(c) on the agenda. The City and County of
Honolulu submitted the bills noted on the agenda in paragraphs 1(a) and 1(i), and the
resolutions noted in paragraph 2. The other bills were introduced by Kauai County.
Hawaii County did not submit any proposals. The purpose of each bill is noted on the
corresponding justification sheet--and that justification sheet, Members, are in your
binders for your review. The HSAC Executive Committee has asked that each of the
councils consider the proposed 2011 HSAC Legislative Package before the end of
November so that the package can be finalized and submitted to the 2011 Legislature.
And. . .I just wanna add that what is not approved by any of the councils certainly will
not be part of the HSAC Legislative Package. Thank you for your attention. If there are
any questions that I can answer or Ms. Hamman can answer, we'd be glad to do so.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Before I recognize Mr. Victorino, the
Chair would like to recognize--related to one of the bills on the...regarding the county
liquor administrators' appointment and removal procedures, we do have Mr. Silva in the
gallery. And I'd like to ask, Mr. Silva, if you have any comments on this? If you choose
to. You're not, obviously, required to. Just. . .notify the Chair if this is something you'd
like to make a comment on. Please come up and join us. If there are no objections, first
of all, Members, if you'd like to-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: --hear from Mr. Silva?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. And upon, after that, I'll recognize you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. No, no rush. No rush.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Before Mr. Silva speaks, I just wanted to add--and, and
Ms. Hamman can verify it--that I think when we brought up. . .the. . .two bills that we're
talking about now, (g) and (h) which was submitted by Kauai County, originally,
according to Ms. Hamman, those bills were submitted by the coalition of our mayors'
group that submitted that. And if she would like to add to that, Mr. Chairman, if you'll
allow that?
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Ms. Hamman?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just for clarification on those.
MS. HAMMAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Last legislative session, the Council of Mayors
proposed a legislative package, and those bills were included in that package; however,
the bills did not pass the last legislative session.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Ms. Hamman.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Silva?
MR. SILVA: Yeah. Frank Silva, Department of Liquor Control, Director. That was what I was
gonna say--that the bills were introduced last legislative session and, and didn't pass. It
died in, in committee.
. . . I don't wanna speak on this. . .because I haven't talked to the Commission yet, and I
will be talking to them on this subject. . .in about two weeks before our...during our next
Commission meeting. And I understand that this proposal is to amend Section 281 of
the Hawaii Revised Statutes. . .a little bit different than what was submitted by the
mayors. . .as far as the removal part goes. So anyway, I'd rather talk to the Commission
to first before I address the Councilmembers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Silva. Any questions for Mr. Silva?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and I, and I thank Mr. Silva for being here. What I'd
like to know, Mr. Silva, what is this difference that you're, you're talking about? I know
you haven't discussed it, but you, could you explain what the difference between that
legislative package that we were referencing to a moment ago. . .to this package or this
present wording that we received?
MR. SILVA: As I remember, the last package that went before the State Legislature -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes?
MR. SILVA: --it was the appointment of the director would have been by the Mayor. The
removal would have been by either the Mayor, the Commission, or the Adjudication
Board.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. SILVA: So it was. . Jittle bit overwhelming.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh. And presently--just so that I understand and the
public understand--the procedures that exist right now?
MR. SILVA: Procedures as it exists is that--
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As, as it presently is, yes, please.
MR. SILVA: Yeah. We have a nine-member Commission -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. SILVA: --and a we have a nine-member Adjudication Board. The Commission is the
appointing authority for the director, only the Commission; and the Commission may
remove the director.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So it would be kind of a change where now we'd
go back to the Mayor, not the Liquor Commission.
MR. SILVA: As I understand it. I haven't seen -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SILVA: --the proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And I've just briefly read over it, and that seems to
be where they're...that was headed. So I just wanted your take on it. I understand you
gotta speak to the, your Commission. I'm not going to ask for anything more. But I just
wanted to know what presently existed, what the difference in the legislative package that
went down, and what this one means and--so, you know, so I have a clear understanding.
Thank you, Mr. Silva.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. If there are no other questions for
Mr. Silva, I'll go ahead and excuse Mr. Silva.
MR. SILVA: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you for your comments on this, Mr. Silva. And, Members,
any...we...just for your info, also on the bill related to the personnel services director, we
did get a letter dated October 27 th from Mr. DeRego, Chair of the Maui County Civil
Service Commission, expressing concerns about this particular proposal as well--both
bills, of course, being generated by Kauai County. Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So my question to you, Chair, if. . .we decide that we don't
want certain...like (g) and (h) or whatever we might decide we don't like, we can
remove -CHAIR MOLINA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and we will just forward back to HSAC the ones that we
accept from Maui County and vice versa. Each county will do the same process.
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CHAIR MOLINA: That is correct as to my understanding. Ms. Hamman, can you further
expound on that?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes. That is correct. Each of the four councils will approve the bills that they
would like to see in the package. If any of...if the Committee or the Council doesn't
approve any of these bills for inclusion, then they will not be included.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not like a majority? Like three out of four counties say
"yes" and one did "no", it's if--so long as one county does not want something, it is not
put in the package?
MS. HAMMAN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Very good. I just wanted to make sure that we
understood and that the public understood how this process works. It's a collaborative
effort, but if one does not then, then that, that particular item does not go forward.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm, I'm okay with that.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. So, Members, we can submit all of them
or just one of these nine proposals or so forth. So it's, it's...the Committee has the
flexibility. And if I may ask real quickly the--before recognizing Member Baisa.
The...like in this particular case for these two bills, if it were, down the road, we submit
it, it passes, then eventually the County has to revise our own Charter as well, right? Am
I correct?
MS. HAMMAN: That's correct. In order to change the current procedure, we'd still have to go
through the Charter amendment process.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So although it may not be part of the HSAC passage [sic], it is
still possible that the group from, say, Kauai--who is recommending this or putting this
forward--could still then lobby as their own county and, if they're successful, get this
passed?
CHAIR MOLINA: That's a good question, Member Baisa. Let me ask either Mr. Medeiros or
Ms. Hamman if they could--

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 28, 2010

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Or is there-CHAIR MOLINA: respond.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: May I finish?
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. No, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Now. . .or is there some understanding that if we don't all agree
that's it?
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, 'cause I...if maybe, Ms. Hamman, if you could?
MS. HAMMAN: No. . .Mr. Chair, Councilmember Baisa, you are correct. The County of Kauai
could pursue those two bills if it doesn't make it into the HSAC Legislative Package.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Follow-up question, are there any other counties who have voted
to support this? Do you know?
MS. HAMMAN: I'm not sure what the status is at this point as far as what action they've taken
on the HSAC Legislative Package.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Member Baisa. And again, yeah, if the Kauai County
wanted to act on their own to propose something at the State Legislature, they could still
do that. Members, any other comments. . .in terms of do we want all of this to be sent?
Do we want to leave out certain bills at this point?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do we...Mr. Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do we have to make motions -CHAIR MOLINA: A motion-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to remove?
CHAIR MOLINA: Um. . .I believe...well, first I can. . .first offer you a recommendation,
entertain a motion to accept -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --and then we can consider, I guess, amending--
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: --at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead. I'll wait for your recommendation, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right. Members, at this point then, the Chair would like to
entertain a motion to approve the inclusion in the Hawaii State Association of Counties,
HSAC 2000 [sic] Legislative Package the...all, all of the bills as well as the resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So moved, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. It's been moved by Member Medeiros, seconded by
Member Victorino. Members, the floor is now open for any adjustments to the package.
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, do I...can I do both at one time or just one at a
time?
CHAIR MOLINA: Um. „Staff . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If I wanted to remove (g) and (h), should I do it singularly
or can I do it as one package? Maybe I'll just do it singularly, that way everybody can
decide on each one.
CHAIR MOLINA: Would that be cleaner, Staff, if he just goes individually?
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair, I think it would be okay if he wants to -CHAIR MOLINA: Combine, do both . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. HAMMAN: --amend to -CHAIR MOLINA: Remove?
MS. HAMMAN: --I guess to remove both of those at the same time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 28, 2010

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's my intent, so I'm going to move that we not
approve both (g) and (h)--(g) being A BILL FOR AN ACTING [sic] RELATING TO
THE COUNTIES. . .and, actually, both are the same thing, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So one is giving the authority to determine appropriate
appointment and removal procedures for the county liquor administrators in, pursuant to
each county's charter. And then the (h) would be, the purpose of this bill were to
remove...allow the counties the authority to determine appropriate appointment and
removal procedures for the county personnel director pursuant to each county's charter.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Is there a second to the motion to amend?
. . . Member Baisa? Which is to remove the two bills from the-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second for discussion.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. There's a second for discussion. Additional discussion, Members?
We'll open the floor; otherwise, I'll recognize Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I, my rationale is, is this, Mr. Chair--even though it
would, if this was to pass legislatively, it would still come back. I believe our Charter
Commission is empowered to do this--in which next year they would have the
opportunity again to, to, to review this.
. . . I'm, I am not unhappy with the present system as it is. I think the. . .the, the system
that we've had is--and from all I've been told and seen and I have had experience
with--has worked very well. I'm not sure what Kauai's rationale was, and that's, that's
what makes it hard because I wasn't at the meeting. So maybe I'll ask Ms. Hamman if
she could give me Kauai's perspective, why they were bringing both of these particular
issues, both for the liquor commission...I mean the liquor . . .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . . Administrator.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Administrator. I'm sorry. I'm sorry. Administrator, and
as well as the, the .. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . . Personnel -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --director.
CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Hamman?
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MS. HAMMAN: Thank you, Chair. From what I recall, there really was not a discussion about
why they were bringing it forward. . .other than it was in the Council of Mayors package
last legislative session. But they didn't really indicate, you know, what the purpose was
in including it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I, I also will comment in this manner--in years past,
we've moved both the appointment of the Fire Chief to the Fire Safety Commission; and
the Police Chief, now, is also under the Police Commission. I think that has also proven
to take out a lot of political. . .webs in that respect and, and given an independent body
the opportunity to review, to interview, and to choose the best person for the job. And
I've kinda...I like that style, I like that system, I think it has proven to be very successful,
and I would encourage all our Members to...you know, again, I no reason to change.
And if our Charter Commission was to come up with a reason to change, then I would be
very open to it. But at this point in time, just because the mayors want it, I'm not exactly
sure that's a good enough reason in my mind. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Chair will state I will support the removal of
this, more based on the fact that we don't have, as stated by Staff, there was no formal
discussion as to what Kauai County's rationale was for this.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
CHAIR MOLINA: And being that this will have some ramifications, not...I shouldn't use the
word "ramifications". There will be, you're looking at Charter amendments down the
road. That may be another vehicle. . .if this Council or...the formation of the Charter
Commission, as a matter of fact, will be occurring next year. If this is something that
they would want to take up individually as a County, that's something to consider. But at
this point just for me, I don't have enough information that I would feel comfortable with
submitting this as part of, you know, the package. So I will support Mr. Victorino's
proposal.
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Member Baisa?
MS. HAMMAN: I'm sorry.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yes?
MS. HAMMAN: I'm sorry to interrupt.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yes, Ms. Hamman?
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MS. HAMMAN: But just to make one clarification. If there isn't a change in State law, then the
County -CHAIR MOLINA: We won't have to have-MS. HAMMAN: --would not be able to-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
MS. HAMMAN: --amend the Charter. Because State law does currently dictate for both of
these measures who's supposed to be...or who has the appointing power. If there is a
change in the State law, then we would need to go through a Charter amendment
procedure in order to revise the Charter.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So we couldn't just act first on a Charter amendment proposal, the
State law has to be changed first on this?
MS. HAMMAN: That's correct.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. So, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. That, that was what I was gonna ask Corporation
Counsel--if he could verify what we, what we were told about the Charter Commission.
Because I just don't see the Charter Commission superseding State law. Is that correct?
MS. HAMMAN: That's my understanding, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, any other comments as to the proposed amendment on
the floor. . .which is to remove the, both bills (g) and (h) from the 2011 HSAC
Legislative Package. If there are no further discussion, the Chair will call for the vote.
All those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Okay. Chair will mark it five "ayes" to remove bills (g) and (h). One bill is to
remove the counties...to allow the counties the authority to determine appropriate
appointment and removal procedures for county liquor administrators; and the other is, of
course, the same as it applies towards county personnel directors.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala,
Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers Johnson, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
CHAIR MOLINA: So, otherwise we now have a motion on the floor as amended. Any other
considerations from the Members? Any other request to possibly remove anything else
that's contained here?
. . . If not, then the Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor, signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. Chair will mark it five "ayes".
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala,
Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers Johnson, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE main motion as amended:
recommending
APPROVAL of resolutions and all proposed bills and justification
sheets (except for items "lg" and "lh" on the agenda) for inclusion
in the 2011 HSAC Legislative Package; and TRANSMITTAL of
copy of committee report to the HSAC Executive Committee.

CHAIR MOLINA: So the matters, other than bills (g) and (h), will be included into our
2011 HSAC Legislative Package. All right. Very good. I believe this concludes
business for the day. Chair would to thank you all for extending your day here today. I
know we had bare quorum. The Chair certainly appreciates your commitment and
dedication for being here today to address these very important matters. Before closing,
the Chair would like to recognize today is our last Committee meeting for our wonderful
Legislative Analyst, Ms. Hamman, who will soon be going onto maternity...
COUNCILMEMBER

: . . .(laughter). . .

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . leave. She has, obviously, something very important to "deliver", so to
speak-ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: . . .(laughter). . . in the next few weeks. So congratulations to you, Kirstin,
and many, many blessing to you and, and we look forward to that wonderful day that will
be coming up soon. And if there are any other, no other announcements, Members, Chair
will adjourn today's meeting. It is 12:35 p.m., Thursday, October 20, 2010. This
Committee of the Whole meeting is now adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 12:37 p.m.
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